Parks & Recreation Council
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1001 North Park Drive
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I.
Introductions/Announcements
Chairman Ron Mears called the Council meeting to order at 9:36 a.m.
 II.  
Official Business/Council Activities

A. Approval of Meeting Minutes

Ron Mears asked for Council approval of the October 2013 and February 2014 meeting minutes. Ron Breeding made a motion to approve the minutes.  The motion carried unanimously. 

B. Chairman’s Report:

The Chairman welcomed staff and Council.  


C.  Council Member Reports:


      1.  Fort Delaware Society – No report. 
2.  Natural Areas Advisory Council – Jim White reported.
At the last meeting the NAAC discussed three existing natural areas; Doe Bridge, Cedar Creek Preserve, and Shell Island.  The council is becoming more familiar with these areas. 
There was no discussion about new purchases.

3.  Wildlife Management Committee – Ron Mears reported.
Ron shared the follow report regarding the location and number of deer harvested during the 2013-2014 hunting season:
Brandywine Creek State Park – 32 deer
Cape Henlopen State Park – 52 deer
Delaware Seashore State Park – 17 deer
Fort DuPont State Park – 5 deer
Holts Landing State Park – 1 deer
Killens Pond State Park – 27 deer (from four special hunts)

Lums Pond State Park – 43 deer (including at least one from our new wheel-chair stand)

Trap Pond State Park – 49 deer (New high)

White Clay Creek State Park – 139 deer (4th highest total from public land in the state behind Blackbird State Forest, C&D Canal, and Redden State Forest). This does not include the DuPont numbers, nor the Middle Run Hunt numbers by Master hunters.   
Auburn Heights and Oversee Properties -21 deer total combined

      4.  Resident Curatorship – Joe Smack reported. 
Delaware National Guard withdrew from Burton Hall on June 1st. While the National Guard was there, they removed windows and sent them to be refinished.  Those windows have never come back.  Joe is not sure how that will be handled. The National Guard will keep their offices in one-half of the Duplex at Fort Dupont. Clyde Shipman asked if this was advantageous for the Division.  Joe said that he didn’t think at this time it was advantageous but that the master plan may help down the road.   
There have been several “nibbles” on the Lums Pond Mill House but no one has made a serious inquiry.

The Wolfe House is not completed yet but they are working on the landscaping.  

A merit employee is retiring on July 1st.  The Division is hoping to hire a “historical architect” to fill that position and assist with the curatorship program. 

5.  Delaware Land and Water Conservation Trust Funds – Ron Breeding and Bob Ehemann 

                        reported. 
Ron stated that the decision was made to “do away” with quarterly filing.  He explained the application process; Bob sends applications to the Council Review Committee electronically, the Committee reviews and provides comments to Bob who compiles questions for the applicant.  The applicant’s response(s) are shared with the Committee before the Council meeting.  
Bob Ehemann provided Council with the specifics of three applications awaiting approval:

Application #1 - New Castle County is requesting $45,000 from DTF for improvements to Roser Park/ the Smith estate Soccer Fields & complex.  The total cost of the project is $120,000.  The County will provide $75,000 in match with the money coming from soccer club fundraising and corporate sponsors.

Applications #2 – The City of Dover is requesting $15,000 from DTF to proceed with Phase 1 of the development plan (for survey and boundary topography).  The total cost of the project is $49,700.  The city will provide $34,700 in match with the money coming from city funds.  The project should be completed in early summer.

Application #3 - The Town of Slaughter Beach is requesting $15,500 from DTF to resurface a tennis court and a basketball court and to add fencing to the municipal park.  The total cost of the project is $31,000.   
Clyde Shipman asked if the public would have access to the soccer fields.  Bob answered that when the soccer teams were not using the fields they are open to the public.  
Ron Mears asked if the Division inspects these properties at some point after the grant has been awarded.  Bob explained that the properties are inspected every 5 years to ensure the property is being used as intended.  There is a formal process for dealing with municipalities that are not in compliance with the grant requirements.  

III. 
Public Comment – None. 
IV. 
  Staff Reports
Director Bivens introduced the executive director of the Delaware Zoological Society, Bill Montgomery.  Bill explained the public/private partnership that exists between the Society and the Division.  

The Society currently has 1300 members and membership continues to grow.  In addition to acting as a Friends organization, the Society solicits funds, runs the zoo snack bar and gift shop and plans and assists with special events.

A.  Policy/Legislation – Ray Bivens reported. 
The Division’s Friends groups have rallied and are speaking with “one voice” to assist the Division with some of our tough issues including opposing the proposed bill which would provide free surf fishing permits to the National Guard members.  President of the Friends of Bellevue State Parks, Wilma Yu,  and Clyde Shipman spoke at the JFC and the bill has been tabled.  

The Division is proposing some changes to the Land and Water funds (Title 30).  Ray outlined those changes and shared with the Council the role the Council would play if the proposed changes take effect.  Collin has been in discussions with the Cash Management Board and the Treasurer’s office in an attempt to have the funds transferred to a dedicated asset management firm (Schroders).  The Treasurer’s office currently has a contractual relationship with this company and Ray feels that we may be within a month of seeing the funds transferred.   If the funds are transferred to   the management firm the funds will be treated as an endowment and the Division will receive dividends of at least 5% on the $52 million currently on hand at the treasurer’s office.  

Ray said there are four ways the Parks Division statewide will benefit:

1.  Currently the money is “capped” at $60 million.  Moving the money would remove the cap and create an infrastructure fund to be used for visitor amenities. 
2.  The Division is requesting authority to raise fees be moved from the legislators to the Department Secretary with approval of the Parks Council.  This is critical for the Division, if authority is granted to the Department Secretary it would take the pressure off legislators as they would no longer have to make the difficult political decision of whether or not to raise the fees. 

3. Match for municipalities applying for Delaware Land and Water money would be reduced from 50% to 25%.  At the end of the fiscal year, money not allocated to a municipality would be available to state agencies with no requirement for match.

4. Would create additional stewardship funds.  A higher rate of return means more funding for Rob Line and Jim Hall’s programs.
Ron Mears asked if the Division had been able to talk to Chip Flowers directly about this. Ray stated that Collin is “taking point” on this initiative.

Ron Mears told the Council that he had spoken in support of the Division at the JFC Hearing regarding the transfer of fee authority.  Clyde asked if any of the legislation submitted last year was being used.  Ray stated it was not.

Clyde Shipman asked if there was anything the Council could do to support the Division’s request.  

Greg Johnson strongly suggested that if the money is transferred into a long term endowment model, the Division should “phase in” the money with Schroders.  He said that Schroders is a knowledgeable group.  Ray said the Division has met with them and they seem interested in working with us.
The Council offered to send a letter to the legislators in support of the Division’s efforts.  Ron Breeding made a motion that the Council endorse the Division’s proposal, Clyde Shipman seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.  If needed, the Division will draft the letter including the facts and citing the names of Council members and the County they represent.  Once the letter has been mailed, Esther will send a copy of letter to Council members so they can approach legislators if they have the opportunity.
B. Section Updates – A handout was provided to the Council and highlights were discussed.
1.  Personnel – Provided in handout.    
2.  Office of Administration – Greg Abbott reported.
In the 60 days since Active Network took over the pavilion rentals, 638 pavilions and 62 picnic areas have been reserved.  
Active Networks Point of Sale system will expand this year to nature shops, campground stores and most park offices.  Eight locations will be ready to use POS this summer the other nine will be converted in the fall.  
The Division began taking reservations for camping at Delaware Seashore State Park from June 19 through the end of the year. By opening the reservations to the Division’s largest campground, April 2014 revenue and reservations have exceeded totals for April 2013.

The Division sent an RFP for 21 agricultural land leases throughout the state totaling 2,367.32 acres and received 51 bids. 

The rating criteria included: 

· Applicant’s ability to meet conditions of RFP (20%)

· Best Management Practices (10%)

· Additional Services Provided (10%)

· Monetary bid per acre (60%)

Ten-year leases were awarded, yielding an annual income of $487,165.52 which represents a 40% increase.

The website was visited by 184,825 visitors from 155 countries who collectively viewed 1,154,882 pages. This represents a 7% increase in the number of website visitors over the same period last year.   Camping is the most searched topic o the website.

Greg Abbott shared the follow information regarding the E-newsletter:

· Number of current subscribers: 16,182

· Number of new subscribers:  959

· Number of newsletters sent: two newsletters, one announcement

· Number of newsletters opened by recipients: 
1/31 newsletter:  5,266 = 35.4% 
3/28 newsletter:  5,594 = 35.0% 

Greg Johnson commended staff on the nice job they do developing the newsletter.  

Parks had a booth at the grand opening of the new Cabela’s store in Christiana Mall on May 3 and 4.  Marketing had a tent and table and distributed promotional coupons that give Cabela’s customers an opportunity to “Camp Out” at a discounted rate.  We also passed out Delaware State Parks material and giveaways. 

The Venture Outdoors Fest was held on May 3 and 4 invited young adults to explore the outdoors, check out the recreation activities available to them throughout the state park system, and enjoy an evening under the stars. The festival was promoted to a target audience ages 20-35.

A meeting of Friends, facilitated by Friends of Bellevue State Park President Wilma Yu took place on March 1.  At this meeting, representatives from 11 Friends groups discussed a possible form of collaboration including:

· Sharing resources and developing ongoing outreach and communication with one another; 

· Supporting advocacy initiatives for the Division and creating both a unified, group effort as well as encouraging individual, local efforts; 

· Implementation of Standards of Excellence practices in governance of the Friends groups.

Greg Abbott highlighted some of the information gleaned from the Volgistics software program regarding who is volunteering in our parks.

Creation of a Youth Conservation Corps (YCC) has been established as a goal in the Children in Nature Strategic Plan and is an initiative of the Department and the Division. Toward that end, the Volunteer Office is represented on a sub-committee of the Children in Nature Task Force and is charged with implementing this goal.  The group has met several times and clarified the key elements of an endorsed YCC: 

· 70% of time spent in work related activities; 

· 20% of time spent in outdoor/ environmental awareness activities and education; 

· 10% in college or job skills preparedness. 
Ron Mears asked if the Division had sold any corporate sponsorships for the lifeguard stands.  Greg Abbott shared that, to date, the Division has sold $10,000 in advertising on the stands.  The proceeds with roll into the Delaware State Park lifeguard program.  
3. Operations and Programming – Matt Ritter & Wayne Kline reported.
Matt shared the Minor Capital Improvement and Critical Equipment funding for FY 13 and shared the funding categories, amounts and completion percentages for each.  
The beach house at Delaware Seashore is available for rent and has received attention from the media.  The house is rented throughout the summer and is now getting weekend rental interest for May.  The rentals already exceed the $30,000 revenue goal.

During the week of April 24, an agreement was reached between Delaware State Parks (DSP), the Delaware River and Bay Authority (DRBA) and New Jersey State Parks (Fort Mott) regarding the new fee schedule for ferry services.  DRBA and Delaware State Parks will pay Fort Mott $1 per ticket for passengers departing Fort Mott for Fort Delaware or Delaware City for Fort Mott.  DSP will add $1 to the cost of tickets sold from Delaware City to Fort Mott to help offset the fee.
The Fort Miles Historic Association (FMHA) is in the process of making the final arrangements to move the remaining pieces for the 16-inch USS Missouri Gun mount to Cape Henlopen.  Once the parts are onsite, the group will begin work on restoration and mounting.

The staff of the Brandywine Zoo was selected to receive the Governor’s Award for Excellence: Outstanding Team 2013.  The Governor will present the award and tour the zoo on May 22. 

On March 11, Ray Bivens spoke at the Nemours Health and Prevention Services Policy Council meeting.  The presentation was focused on the Children in Nature initiative and progress on the Governor’s Trails initiative.  The session was attended by approximately 30 staff members including Executive Director Mary Kate Mouser.

On February 1, Disc Golf Monthly aired a one-hour segment on the Delaware Disc Challenge which was held on September 14, 2013 at Brandywine Creek. A video is also available on YouTube.
Attendance figures for the First State Heritage programs have increased by more than 55% so far this year, including a 60% increase at the John Bell House, a 31% increase in Walking Tours and a 7% increase in school group tours. Elaine Brenchley retired and Sarah Zimmerman (former Trainer Educator at FSHPD) was hired as the new Park Superintendent.  

The Divisions partnered with Cabela’s and worked with Four Winds Interactive Group to complete the touchscreen kiosk located in the camping section of the Cabela’s store.  The kiosk will allow customers to explore all the amenities that DSP has to offer and allow smartphone users to connect directly to the campground reservation system.

Wayne Kline talked about the many recruitment efforts the Division has made in an attempt to hire lifeguards for the beach parks.  The Division has increased the salary of our lifeguards by $1.50 per hour in an attempt to secure enough staff to man the beaches this summer. 
Wayne informed the Council that rangers from Cape Henlopen State Park responded to a request for assistance from the Delaware State Police and Epworth United Methodist Church regarding a homeless encampment that was found in the woods near the Junction and Breakwater Trail and bordering the property of the church.  On Thursday May 8th DSP investigated a serious assault that occurred in this same area and it was determined to be on State Park Property.  In conjunction with DSP, Probation and Parole and State Parks,  officers went into the area on Friday and made contact with several individuals illegally camping.   All subjects were issued summonses under State Park Regulations for “Illegal Use of an Area” and were told that they needed to vacate the area.  There were other signs of illegal camps and officers left notice on the belongings that they had to be removed within 24 hours.  On Monday May 12th Officers went back to area and removed all property that was still in the area.
Jim White asked if the Division charges bikers to use trails within State Parks.  Matt Chesser said that we don’t currently charge bikers but that at some point the Division may need to consider doing so.  
               4.  Planning, Preservation and Development –   Matt Chesser & Bob Ehemann reported.

        Matt updated the Council on upcoming and ongoing trail projects. 

Analysis of resources and development of proposed future trail alignments is underway on the Brandywine Creek Trail Plan.  The plan will include the former Woodlawn property, now the First State National Monument managed by the National Park Service.  A team from park management, natural and cultural resource stewardship, park planners, environmental educators, and NPS staff are collaborating in plan development.  Stakeholder discussions are envisioned for this summer; public workshops to review a draft plan are envisioned for fall 2014. 

Construction is underway on the Gordons Pond Trail and is expected to be completed in early May.  The trail’s northernmost end begins at Transmitter Road (near the campground) continuing 3.2 miles to Gordons Pond parking lot.  A ribbon cutting event is planned for June 2014.

A segment of the Junction & Breakwater Trail through the Senators subdivision (adjacent to Hawks Eye) will be open this spring. This section will connect to Gills Neck Road.  Using 2010 Census data and certain travel networks, geographic service areas with population numbers were determined.   The information indicates the full time and seasonal residents living within ten minutes of the trail; data provide foresight on potential level of trail use and best locations for trail investments.

Bob Ehemann update the Council regarding the two meetings which were held in April with  property owners adjoining Phase 1 project area (Elliot Avenue to Route 26) a 1-mile long segment.  Twenty-one adjacent property owners, interested community residents and members of the Assawoman Canal Trail Team attended.   Information was presented by DSP and Ocean View staff covered trail design and placement, vegetative buffers and plantings, enforcement, management, and the Park Watch program. Meetings with selected property owners are on-going to determine trail details.  With few exceptions, property owners embrace the trail.  Trail design is moving forward.  
Two hundred-fifty participants from the recreational trail and active transportation communities attended the day-long Heels & Wheels Walk and Bike Summit.  The summit’s keynote speaker was Dan Burden, a leading national expert on planning sustainable communities for walking and bicycling. Burden, Executive Director of the Walkable and Livable Communities Institute, has spent more than 35 years getting the world “back on its feet,” by helping 3,500 communities become more livable and walkable. 

SCORP staff has been very active in outdoor planning and has helped many communities and State agencies find resources.   

The Open Space Council met on March 5, 2014 and recommended to Secretary O’Mara to move forward with the acquisition of the following projects:

· Fish and Wildlife

· McGinnis Pond Area

Bergold –4 acres

· Nanticoke Wildlife Area

· Moore – 17 acres (conservation easement)

     Open Space project completed since last OSC meeting: 


     Fish and Wildlife:


     Nanticoke Wildlife Area



Goslee – 101 acres for $675,000

    The Land Preservation Office staff plays a major role in several ongoing DNREC efforts.  

· Delaware Ecological Network/Conservation Opportunity Areas: Staff continues its involvement with the development and future roll-out of this new, updated science-based natural resource data.  

· Land Conservation Partners: Staff is involved in a renewed effort to meet on a quarterly basis with all of the land conservation partners and organizations in the State.  Focus areas and funding are major discussion points.

Matt answered questions and provided an overview of the happenings at NVF.

The Division has contracted with Century Engineering and Harvard Environmental to assemble a demolition package for the indoor tennis center adjacent to Bellevue Hall at Bellevue State Park. The building has significant asbestos issues that must be addressed during demolition.  Survey of building and components are underway.  Bid documents to be assembled mid-summer, bid and award anticipated fall 2014.

The existing slide at Killens Pond has been removed and a smaller temporary slide is scheduled to be installed early May 2014.  On April 10, 2014 a master plan was presented by the Friends group to the General Assembly at Legislative Hall.  The master plan has several phases totaling more than $10M. The proposed cost for Phase I is $2.5M. If funded this year in the Bond Bill, implementation of Phase I would start in September. 

Bids were opened and the bid has been awarded for work on the Swinging Bridge in Wilmington State Parks.  Bids came in around $500,000 with additional alternates possible. The Division’s intention is to award base bid and alternates within the next few weeks.
VI.  
Updates
A. Dan Ashe provided a handout and discussed the purpose and progress of the Children In Nature program.  
VII. 
Old Business

A.   Greg Johnson asked for an update on the partnership with Go Ape. Greg Abbott shared that in April more than 1000 people purchased tickets for the high ropes course.
B. Ron Mears suggested that the Division change the entrance policy regarding surf tags. He feels that free entry to parks with a surf tag should only be honored at beach parks.  Patrons visiting should not be allowed to use their surf tag for admission when visiting inland parks.  
C. Ron Mears asked if the remaining docks had been removed from the Assawoman Canal.  Matt Chesser said there had been no activity since the last meeting. 
VIII.  
New Business
A. Zoo Director, Gene Peacock, gave an overview of zoo events and shared details the master plan with the Council.  

VII.  
   Upcoming Events
A. The next meeting of the Council will be held at the Biden Center at Cape Henlopen State Park.  The chairman requested the date be changed to August 14, Council was in agreement.  
VII.  
Meeting Adjournment 
On behalf of the Council, Ron Mears congratulated the Division’s Employee of the Year, John Wales and the other employees who received Outstanding Employee of the Year awards.  
The chairman called for a motion to adjourn.  Ron Breeding made the motion and Brenda Bramble seconded.  The motion carried unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 12:39 p.m. [image: image1.png]
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